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This month, a Lexar LJDTT32GASBNA JumpDrive TwistTurn Flash Drive 
- 32GB, USB 2.0. It has a simple plug-and-play design that allows you to 

quickly and easily store files, so wherever you go, your information goes with you. 
Its durable hinged jacket rotates to easily access a USB port, and it sports an LED activity 
light that blinks during file transfer, so you know when the job is done. JumpDrive TwistTurn also 
works across platforms, giving you flexibility and ease of use. AND, it’s YOURS for the price of a ticket.    

What’s Inside:
Tickets are          each, available where you sign in. Need not be present to win.
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This month, a dose of practicality. Many 
of us are long time computer users, which 
means many of us have been around 
a long time, period. As we get more 

“experienced”, certain shortcomings of computer 
interfaces become more pronounced.
Fortunately, modern operating systems come 
with many facilities to aid us in their use. From 
simple things like enlarging text to fancier ones 
like having your computer read the screen to you, 
Windows comes with many accessibility features 
that can aid your computer use.
Don’t think of “accessibility” as infirmity. 
There are many practical reasons you can 
find to use accessibility features. Are you 
fond of the small netbook and ultrabook 
computers, but not so fond of that 
small screen? Accessibility features 
can make the difference between a 
useable and difficult-to-use computer.

We’ll tour the Windows features first, demonstrating 
the many obvious and some not so obvious features 
available to help make Windows easier to use. 
Diane George is planning a brief presentation on 

the LDS project, a volunteer project for indexing 
old census and other public records, such as draft 

records, for the genealogy site familysearch.
org. This effort digitizes information 

that was previously unavailable in 
electronic form and makes it available 
for anyone interested in genealogy.
As always, there will be good food, 
good fun, and good friends all 

around. See you there!
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About 
PC Community

PCC News is the monthly newsletter of 
PC Community  (PC Clubhouse)
P.O. Box 55513
Hayward,  CA  94545-0513

Online Editor: Diane George
Contributors: Bayle Emlein, Jan 
Fagerholm, Diane George, Chuck 
Horner and Elsie Smith.
Deadline: Copy must be submitted 
no later than the second Saturday 
prior to the Main Meeting. Check 
the Newsletter calendar for the date. 
Submissions should be made by 
e-mail to the Editor, lcms@pacbell.
net. Advertising rates are available 
from the Editor.
Contents © 2012 PC Community, 
except as noted. Permission for 
reproduction in whole or in part is 
granted to other computer user groups 
for internal, non-profit use, provided 
credit is given to PC Community and 
to the authors of the material.

Adobe InDesign CS2 is used to publish
PCC News

PC Community is a computer 
users group for people who wish 
to expand their knowledge and 
experience of personal computers 
and software. This is accomplished 
through monthly general meetings 
of the full membership where 
major industry vendors present 
information, and through smaller 
focus groups (Special Interest 
Groups, or SIGs) where members 
meet to share common computer 
interests. The group’s monthly Main 
Meeting takes place at Calvary 
Baptist Church, 28924 Ruus Road, 
Hayward, at 7:30 P.M. on the first 
Friday of each month.
PC Community is dedicated to 
community service, providing 
enabling technology to people 
with special needs, working in the 
community to obtain computer 
equipment, and working with other 
computer groups to help people 
extend their lives through computer 
technology.
PC Community has a Web site at 
http://www.pcc.org. 
Membership dues are $35.00 per 
year. $20.00 for educational and 
seniors (65 and over), and $45.00 for 
family per year. Call 510-213-8421 
for more information, or write to 
PC Community at the address on 
this page.

President — Chuck Horner
      churck@comcast.net	     (510) 589-9677 
Executive Vice President — Sally Holt
      nole62@pacbell.net	     (510) 785-3593
Treasurer  —  Tom Smith
      smith-tf@pacbell.net               (510) 545-2077 
Secretary — Bayle Emlein
      pcc@ix.netcom.com	     (510) 652-1726
VP Clubhouse — Sidney Jordan
      sjordan321@aol.com	     (510) 886-8188
VP Marketing  — New VP Needed
      you@righthere.com	      (510) 123-4567
VP Membership — Jan Fagerholm
      pcc4me@gmail.com                (510) 213-8421
VP Newsletter — Elsie Smith
      lcms@pacbell.net	     (510) 545-2077
VP Programs — New VP Needed
      you@righthere.com	      (510) 123-4567
VP Special Projects — Bayle Emlein
      pcc@ix.netcom.com	     (510) 652-1726
Webmaster — Diane George
      digeorge@sbcglobal.net	     (510) 538-2449
APCUG Representative — Diane George
      digeorge@sbcglobal.net	     (510) 538-2449
Network Coordinator — Paul Cooper
      paulc2553@yahoo.com	     (510) 733-2613
Projector Coordinator — Jan Fagerholm
      pcc4me@gmail.com 	     (510) 213-8421

PCC Officers and Staff

EDITOR

lcms@pacbell.net
Elsie Smith

Board of  Directors
Bayle Emlein
      pcc@ix.netcom.com	     (510) 652-1726
Jan Fagerholm
      pcc4me@gmail.com	     (510) 213-8421
Sally Holt
      nole62@pacbell.net	     (510) 785-3593
Chuck Horner
      churck@comcast.net	     (510) 589-9677
Elsie Smith
      lcms@pacbell.net 	     (510) 545-2077

PCC is a member of the Association 
of Personal Computer User Groups  

(APCUG)   

Thanks to PCC Member Chris Yager, 
ICEMAN Consulting Enterprises, Inc., 
for printing PCCNews.
iceman@prado.com - (510) 317-5900

Associate Editor: Jan Fagerholm

Clubhouse Information

PC Community

Please check page 3 for  infor-
mation regarding the Clubhouse. 
C o m m u n i t c a t i o n  w i t h  t h e 
C l u b h o u s e   s h o u l d   b e 
directed to PC Community, P.O. Box 
55513, Hayward, CA 94545-0512.  
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PCC Announcements 

 Directions to the PCC Main Meeting

Review a Book: Review an O’Reilly book and get 
published in the PCC Newsletter and on the 
PCC Web Site. Find a book that interests 
you at www.oreilly.com, e-mail me the 
name of the book and ISBN so I can order 
it for you. PCC requires a deposit from you 

O’Reilly  - Books and Media

Elsie Smith - PCC UG Representative to O’Reilly
lcms@pacbell.net   or   510-545-2077

Your used toner cartridges, old cell phones, 
used inkjet cartridges, old PDAs and 
defunct iPods are valuable.  Don’t toss 
them in your trash to be used as landfill.  
They are worth something to PCC and 
other groups, either in the form of 
exchange or as discount on products 
at some local retailers. This not 
only helps PCC, but also helps 
our community.  You can drop 

any of these items off at a Main Meeting or 
an EC Meeting.  Do your part for PCC and 

your community! Keep the environment 
clean by taking a few extra moments to 

recycle these items with PCC.

PCC Recycle Program is Back, Bigger and Better!

contact:
Chuck Horner 
churck@comcast.net  
510-589-9677

in the amount of the User Group price, a 35% discount. 
You have 60 days to complete the review, at which time 
the deposit is refunded and you keep the book. 

From All Directions: take 880 to the Tennyson 
Road exit in Hayward. Take the exit toward the 
hills. Proceed northeast on Tennyson Rd. about 
0.7 mile to the 5th stoplight. This will be Ruus 
Road.
Turn right on Ruus Road and proceed southeast 
for about 0.4 mile. Look for Calvary Baptist 
Church on your left.
Turn left into the driveway into the parking lot. 
Parking is available anywhere from the driveway 
to the back of the lot.
Look for the PCC signs.

PCC Clubhouse Seeking House!
PCC’s Clubhouse is temporarily without a -- house. 
With extraordinary effort, Clubhouse VP  Sid Jordan 
and clubhouse regulars Tony Cozzette, Don Feist, 
Bruce Hevelin, Charles Landsmerer, Bob McGeary, 
Del Parton, Ted Rosaro, AC Robinson, and Michael 
Wong cleared out years of accumulation and took it to 
the recycle center for cash. Their efforts added $800 to 
PCC’s finances.
That’s the good news. The bad news is that the Clubhouse 
is temporarily homeless. We are working on a temporary 

location from which the refurbishing activities can 
continue, but we are still seeking a larger facility from 
which the Clubhouse’s full set of activities can continue. 
We are setting up a contact phone number where you can 
call and find out about Clubhouse progress.
If you know of a facility that can house our Clubhouse, 
(think of the old Clubhouse for size) contact anyone on 
the Executive Committee and let them know. Contact 
information for the E.C. is on page 2 of this Newsletter, 
or go to www.pcc.org and click on Contact Us.
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President’s Podium

    churck@comcast.net
 Chuck Horner

Members and Friends,
There are several things you all need to know this month:
1. DIGITAL PHOTO CONTEST
Our members have been so successful at this contest 
over the years. Since the deadline is MAY 11, you 
must submit your photo entries at our May 4th Main 
Meeting, before it begins.  At our May meeting we will 
vote for the best in each category for submission to 
the Southwest Computer Conference. Please carefully 
follow the instructions in the link below:
http://www.theswcc.org/contests/contests.htm
Diane George graciously agreed again to coordinator your 
submissions for the Southwest Computer Conference. 
DIGEORGE380@HOTMAIL.COM
Categories include
»  People
»  Nature & Landscape
»  Animals
»  Digital Art
4 copies and a JPEG digital version must be submitted 
early to Diane for her to submit in time.

2. SOUTHWEST TECHNOLOGY & COMPUTER 
CONFERENCE: 
Enhance Your Life with Technology, 19th Annual 
Conference:
June 22, 23 & 24, 2012
Register EARLY before May 21 for only $75, after 
that the price is $100 at www.theswcc.org/registration/
registration.htm at the TOWN & COUNTRY RESORT 
& CONFERENCE CENTER in beautiful San Diego.  
www.towncountry.com/index.cfm
Special Hotel Conference rate ends May 26, 2012. So, 
REGISTER ASAP!

3. VOLUNTEERS ARE NEEDED
to index 1940 census records for genealogical research 
by September. Basically, you are reading old records 
and typing them for people to research their family 
history. The reward is greater access to the records. Diane 
George might answer your questions after you see the 
opportunity on their Web site at www.FamilySearch.org

4. MEMBER - PAT O’SULLIVAN
Can you offer transportation to our first Friday Main 
Meetings to our member Patrick? It stirs my heart that 
he needs our help and still wants to serve. He sent us 
the following letter:

“I can no longer attend our meetings as I am in a resident 
home in Oakland - 3431 Foothill Blvd.#266, Oakland 
CA 94501-2931. I am without transportation, but I will 
continue my support to our organization!  We do things 
right and enlighten people. Send me the bill for continued 
membership. - P. O’Sullivan”

5. PC CLUBHOUSE
We are in desperate need of a place to refurbish computers, 
so we can support citizens in our community that cannot 
afford them. This is the reason many of us joined the 
PCC - to serve our community. Ask your friends and 
others if they know of any space someone would donate 
to support our community service. Contact Sid Jordan 
for details - Sjordan321@aol.com

See ya 7:30 p.m. Friday, May 4, for our Main Meeting.
Oh, and bring your friends, to learn computing with us.
Your servant,
Chuck Horner, churck@comcast.net - 510-589-9677
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Tech Support

R e m o v e  S T u b b o R n  b u g S

PestControl

Malwarewipe/ 
pesttrap
DESCRIPTION: Few malicious software infections are 
more annoying than adware and spyware. MalwareWipe 
and PestTrap are classic examples, as they pepper you 
with urgent instructions to pay money to remove alleged 
virus and spyware infections. These “infections” are ac-
tually files that have been falsely flagged as malicious by 
MalwareWipe and PestTrap. To better drive home these 
phony sales pitches, both programs have the ability to pes-
ter you with false warnings about the malware infections 
on your machine, sometimes using an “always on top” 
alert window that you can’t minimize. MalwareWipe and 
PestTrap are also capable of sneaky background activity, 
such as monitoring your Internet access, hijacking your 
Web browser, and changing system files—all without your 
knowledge or permission.

How To Remove MalwareWipe/PestTrap
You’ll need to use an Internet security suite that offers vi-

rus and spyware protection, such as ESET’s Smart Security 
5 (price starts at $59.99 per year for one PC; www.eset.com). 
If you suspect your system has been infected by either of 
these programs, simply run a scan with ESET Smart Secu-
rity, which will identify the threat and automatically remove 
the malicious software from your system.

To launch an antivirus scan with ESET Smart Security 5, 
go to the ESET Smart Security control panel and select Com-
puter scan. You can select either Smart scan or Custom scan. 
If you need to run a scan immediately and don’t have an anti-
virus program installed, you can use ESET’s Free Online Vi-
rus Scan (www.eset.com/online-scanner) that works through 
your Web browser. Companies experiencing persistent and 
widespread infection by MalwareWipe, PestTrap, or any oth-
er malware may want to consider ESET’s Malware Removal 
service (www.eset.com/us/business/services). ❙

If a virus slips past your computer’s defenses, it’s time to roll up your sleeves and 
go after the bug yourself. Each month, we tell you how to remove some of the 

most disruptive malware on the Internet. 

ESET Smart Security 5 can be configured to notify  
you when threats are found during a scan, and with  
MalwareWipe, you’d see a window such as this one.

ESET Smart 
Security 

provides you 
with antivirus, 

antispyware, 
antispam,  

and firewall  
protection.

Copyright by Sandhills 
Publishing Company 

2011. All rights 
reserved.Visit http://
www.smartcomputing.

com
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News Flash – Microsoft called a big press conference 
and announced that they are on track for the previously 
announced 4Q 2012 release of Windows 8.  I don’t know 
why they think this is “news” except for the fact that 
Microsoft rarely makes a scheduled delivery date. While 
Consumer Preview on x86/x64 is surprisingly polished 

for a beta, Rumor Central has it that the ARM processor 
version is still pretty convoluted. This is to be expected, 
as Microsoft has very little experience programming on 
that platform, but one wonders if the ARM version will 
get relegated to the TBA (To Be Announced) category 
at the time that the Intel/AMD version is released. That 
would be too bad, as inclusion of the ARM platform was 
originally a major part of the plan for Windows 8.
Windows 8 Consumer Preview has been with us a few 
weeks now, and provides us with a fairly accurate view of 
what the final release will look like.
Living with Windows 8 Consumer Preview on a laptop 
computer has brought to light some of the changes that 
Microsoft has in mind for “regular” Windows. In no 
particular order, here goes:
Interface changes: On the conventional desktop, the Ribbon 
toolbar has come to rule. You may or may not have had 
exposure to the Ribbon, but I will take the opportunity 
to overexplain it a bit here. Previously, we have seen the 
Ribbon in MS Office 2007 and 2010: in Windows Vista 
and 7, it only crept into a few Windows accessories. In 
Windows 8 it is nearly everywhere. Love it or hate it, 
Microsoft has decided that it is the future for desktop 
Windows. This is not as onerous as it sounds, though, as 
along the way Microsoft has listened to The Rest Of Us and 

given us the ability to hide it if you don’t want the screen 
clutter. It remembers the state you left it in and starts that 
way subsequently. It is always available through the tiny 
carat at the right end of the Menu bar. The Menu bar itself 
has become a Tab bar with the menu headings being the 
titles of the tabs. Click the tab and the Ribbon appears 

displaying the functions for that tab.
Metro: Windows 8 Consumer Preview comes 
populated with several Metro Tiles. Many 
Windows Accessories, such as Windows 
Explorer and Internet Explorer, simply have Tiles 
(Shortcuts) that launch the expected desktop 
application. Some have dual personalities: launch 
Control Panel from the Start menu in the desktop 
and you get the familiar Windows 7 Control Panel 
interface. From Metro, invoke the Start menu the 
same way and you get different choices, among 
them More PC Settings. Start this, and you get 
a Metro-ized and simplified selection of Control 
Panel items which perform the same functions 
that they do in desktop Control Panel. A notable 
addition is the ability to personalize the login 

screen, a welcome addition which I presently enjoy in 
Linux. (Now, if OS-X would only get on the bandwagon. 
. .) At some juncture, I would hope that Metro will receive 
the same personalization features, but so far we are stuck 
with the retro Windows 95 teal-colored background.

A distinguishing feature of Metro apps is that they run full 
screen only. This is doubtless a nod toward tablet hardware 
which has both smaller screens and more modest graphics 
hardware. Running full screen only eliminates the need 
for a window manager (the piece of software that draws 
the window on the screen and formats the application’s 
contents to fit). Lacking a window manager and a taskbar 

Windows 8 Pains ‘n’ Gains
What Did They Do To My [Your App Here]?

by Jan Fagerholm, Metro Masochist

The new Microsoft Store

Autodesk Sketchbook Express - drawing simplified
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leads to the thumbnail-style method of switching between 
apps that Metro employs. 
Many of the Windows accessories have been Metro-ized. 
Windows Media Player has been split into two Metro apps; 
Video and Music. Outlook Express is now the Mail apps. 
Windows Messenger is replaced by Messaging. Remote 
Desktop is – Remote Desktop: It is easier to connect with 
than the old version. The main difference is that these 
accessories get the Metro facelift. Functionally, they are 
much the same. 

Can’t find your favorite accessory? 
They are gone from view, but 
not gone. If you resort to the old 
fashioned Windows Explorer, you 

will find most of them in the same places they have always 
been. (Most of them are in \Windows\System32.)
Speaking of Windows Explorer, it has two big changes: the 
aforementioned Ribbon interface, and what you could call, 
“Return Of The Up Button”. While Vista removed the “up 
one directory”button from the toolbar, Windows 8 brings 
it back, distancing Explorer from its previous “works like 
the  Mac” navigation.
New Metro apps include Reader, 
which displays most ebook formats 
and PDF as well. (Exception here is 
.mobi format.) There is also a Camera 
app and a companion Photos app to 
manage photographs.  
Living with Metro for awhile, I find 
that navigating Metro’s Start is even 
easier that Android or iPad. It is 
one continuous desktop that scrolls horizontally by a 
variety of methods, making navigation easy. This differs 
from Android or iPad, which group things into multiple 
desktops, and you scroll from desktop to desktop. There is 
also an All Apps view available that thumbnails the Tiles 
and organizes them by function. Finally, there is a small 
button on the lower right corner of the screen that zooms 
out and lets you see the entire Start desktop at once. All 
of this is navigable by either touch, mouse, or keyboard.
Apps Store – One of the areas where Microsoft is playing 
catch-up is in launching an online apps store.  Of course, 

there is a Tile in Metro to go there – it is simply called 
“Store”. Not surprisingly, the Store screen looks a lot like 
the Metro Start screen when you get there. There is very 
little indication that you are on line when you enter the 
store. This is as intended, as one of the things that Metro 
does is blur the distinction between your local device 
and an online location. The Store Tile updates itself, like 
other Tiles, and notifies you of available updates to your 
installed apps. Enter the Store, and there is a notification 
area in the upper right corner of the screen that you can 
click on to start the update process. 
Navigating the Store is virtually identical to navigating 
Metro. Apps are grouped in a logical fashion; free, pay, 
productivity, games, etc. There is no precise way to 

determine the  number of apps 
available, but browsing the 
Store appears to put it in the 
dozens, rather than the thousands 
available for Android and iOS. 
This will certainly change with 
time, as Microsoft is presently 
paying outside developers 
to create apps for Store. One 

standout is Autodesk’s SketchBook Express, a vector 
drawing program brought over from iOS. On the anti-
productivity side, try Pew Pew, an Astroids-like game 
done graphically like a pencil sketch. 
Nits: No instruction manual or Hints in Metro. Poke it 
and see what happens is the norm for these tablet style 
interfaces, but there are many features that don’t present 

themselves by poking, like how do 
you create a Tile (shortcut) in Metro 
Start for a pre-existing application? 
(answer: navigate to the program’s 
executable in Windows Explorer, 
right click on it, and click “Pin to 
Start” from the menu.)
Picks: Copy operations (and others) 
that display a progress window have 
a link or button that offers to display 
more information on the progress of 

the operation. I’m a geek, so I always want to see more 
information. Previous versions of Windows always default 
to the simple view and you always have to click to see 
more information. Windows 8 remembers the view you 
used last and starts with that view. (Why did it take this 
long for Microsoft to allow the user to make this choice?) 
Now that we can see and use Metro apps, it is clearer  
how Microsoft is modernizing Windows toward the 
current trend in personal devices for connectivity, social 
networking, and cloud presence. More about this later.

Windows Explorer Ribbon treatment. Note the Up button

New Copy dialog
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Membership Dues
The following members dues expire this month:
Dues Expiring This Month!

Regular............................................................$35.00
Family (same household).............................$45.00
Educational, Seniors.....................................$20.00
Corporate (maximum 5 memberships)...$100.00
Make a check payable to PC Community 
i n  t h e  a m o u n t  l i s t e d  a b o v e  t o :
PC Community
P.O. Box 55513
Hayward, CA 94545-0513

Door Prize 
Donations 

O’ R e i l l y  M e d i a 
generously donates 
the books for our 
door prizes. Go to 
www.oreilly.com and 
pick books you’d like 
to see on our door 
prize table. E-mail the 
names and ISBN of the 
books you want me to 
request.

Elsie Smith
lcms@pacbell.net

Raffle Prize

LiteOn 24X internal DVD/CD Writer..........................................................................Joy Somerville

Bill Carcot
Anita Marie Donato

Donald L. Feist
Jerome Kaidor
Emily S. Kelly

Paul Rogers
Joseph Sanchis
Maria J. Solis

Joy Somerville

Christopher Marston, a long-time member of PC Community, passed 
away suddenly on Saturday, April 21st, 2012.
The Funeral Mass will be at 10:00 a.m. on May 3rd, 2012 at St. Johns 
Catholic Church, 264 E. Lewelling Blvd., San Lorenzo, CA 94580. We 
know it would honor him to have his PCC friends attend.
We at PCC would like to extend our sympathies to his wife Dolly, his 
daughter Colette and son Andre, and to let them know he will be missed.

In Memory of
Christopher Marston

Congratulations to the winner of the raffle prize at the Main Meeting!
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Special Interest Group Meetings

Del Parton -       (510) 276-4292    
delpa@pacbell.net
Saturday after Main Meeting:8pm

Room for more
SIGs here-
start one! Jan Fagerholm - (510) 213-8421                     

pcc4me@gmail.com                       
Last Saturday of the Month:2pm

Dan Dolgin -  (510) 895-8845

http://www.pcc.org/mobile
3rd  Monday of the month:7:30pm
dandolgin7@comcast.net

David Graham -  (925) 997-9646

http://www.pcc.org/mobile
3rd  Monday of the month:7:30pm
dmgraham98@yahoo.com	    

Bud Gallagher -  (510) 269-3623
budgall@comcast.net
2nd Saturday of the month:1pm

The Penguin Partition
Linux for Human Beings

by Jan Fagerholm, PCC Penguinista

News Flash -- PCC Penguinista 
Swamped  With Non-Penguin 

Duties At Press Time.
More on Ubuntu 12.04 next month.
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PCC Main and Executive
 Meeting Highlights

Secretary — Bayle Emlein
pcc@ix.netcom.com

Treasurer — Tom Smith
 smith-tf@pacbell.net

Main  Meeting Highlights

April 6, 2012
The meeting was called to order at 7:34 p.m. by Executive 
Vice President Sally Holt. There won’t be any door prizes 
tonight. The raffle prize is a LiteON 24X Internal DVD/CD 
Writer. Remember to get your raffle tickets from Harold 
Smith at the Ticket Table. He also has 3” x 5” cards to 
write questions for discussion/answers at the end of the 
Meeting. New and renewing members see Jan. 
The Clubhouse is still looking for a home. We are also 
looking for folks to help out with programs and publicity. 
The new Microsoft licensing scheme for refurbished 
computers has been worked out. If you know a low-income 
or disabled person who could benefit from the donation 
of such a computer, contact the Clubhouse Manager, Sid 
Jordan. His e-mail address is in the Newsletter.
SIG Announcements:
The Windows 7 SIG will meet at Bud Gallagher’s at 1 
p.m. on April 14th, the customary second Saturday after 
the Main Meeting. The topic is still under development. 
The May meeting is cancelled. 
The Spectacular Linux SIG meets at 2 p.m. on the 
last Saturday of the month, April 28. The topic is still 
undecided. There are a lot of new things in the works so 
there may be late-breaking developments and Jan is open 
to suggestions and requests. 
The Hardware SIG is cancelled this month.  
Presentation:  
Jan Fagerholm demonstrated XBMC, a Linux distribution 
media center based on Ubuntu. In the past decade, the price 
for the equipment to set up a home multi-media center has 
dropped by about 90% and it has gotten much simpler also, 
thanks in part to improved wireless technology. Digital 
displays can scan at a true 60 frames per second, rather than 
the 30 frames per second of interlaced CRT’s. The group 
enjoyed a fine evening of music and film demonstrating 

the audio and video qualities and organization capabilities 
of XBMC. 
One can download the XBMC software. It’s Linux. It’s free. 
It’s strongly suggested that you store your multi-media on 
a dedicated box. Search for “media center PC” to identify 
shopping options and select among the many vendors. 
Questions:
To solve problems with ads taking up time and space on 
AT&T by Yahoo Web mail add the Adblock extension to 
Firefox. There is an Internet Explorer version. 
What’s the best resolution for HDMI connection between 
a computer and TV? Use the default. 
Why can’t I copy graphics from some e-mails in 
forwarding? Copying capability depends on the graphic. 
Some images are graphics within the document and some 
are a link to a Web site. You can always download an 
image and save to the desktop.
How important is a recovery disk? It matters only if you 
want to see Windows again after a crash. Some computers 
have a built-in option to create a recovery disk. Don Odle 
reported that Easeus creates a recovery software option, at 
www.easeus.com. It is offered at our favorite price: free.  
Has anyone had trouble using Quicken to download 
Wells Fargo banking information? Web sites don’t like 
older versions of Quicken. It may be that Cookies are not 
being saved so that access information must be re-entered 
each time.
Someone sent me a .mov file: How do I view it? Download 
Quicktime from the Apple Web site. Uncheck the iTunes 
download that’s included with the download. (Or install 
Linux, which will play all formats.)
The next meeting will be May 4.
The meeting was adjourned at 9:50 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Bayle Emlein, Secretary
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Executive Committee Meeting Highlights

April 21, 2012
The meeting was called to order at 2:07 p.m. by President 
Chuck Horner.
Members present:  Bayle Emlein, Jan Fagerholm, Sally 
Holt, Chuck Horner, Diane George, Elsie Smith, Tom 
Smith. Absent: Sid Jordan.
The minutes of the March 2012 meeting were approved. 
Old Business: Diane is finalizing the updated membership 
form as an interactive PDF.  She has fixed the tab-through 
sequence. The form can be submitted manually or printed 
and mailed (with payment). 
The Southwest Computer Conference will take place in 
San Diego June 22-24. The photo contest deadline is May 
11. Members can bring photos to the May 4 main meeting 
for members to select the PCC entries in the Southwest 
Digital Photo Contest. Please bring a printed copy of your 
entry. Electronic copies could be displayed for members 
enjoyment but this is purely optional. 
Members should bring a print-out of their photo to the 
May 4 Main Meeting. For more information contact Diane 
George at digeorge38@hotmail.com. 
More information:
http://www.theswcc.org/registration/registration.htm
Digital Photo Contest Deadline: 5/11/12
Early Bird Registration Ends 5/21/12
Hotel Conference Rate through 5/26/12. 
President’s Report - Chuck Horner:  Chuck will have 
shoulder surgery on June 14. He plans to be around, but 
semi-operational for a few months.  
Executive Vice President – Sally Holt: Sally saw a 4 
pound Samsung laptop at the Microsoft store for $900. 
Treasurer - Tom Smith: As of April 21, 2012:
	 Checking Account	 $2,497.55
	 Total			   $2,497.55
Tom received a card from Pat O’Sullivan who reports that 
he is no longer driving. The members of the EC wonder if 
anyone who lives in Oakland could pick him up, in central 
Oakland, and bring him to the Main Meeting.
Secretary - Bayle Emlein: The Microsoft RRP Windows 
license problem has been worked out and the Clubhouse 
has resumed refurbishing and placing computers in the 
community. 
VP Clubhouse - Sid Jordan: Sid reports that they are in 

negotiations with Alameda County for a space. 
VP Marketing – Position open: 
VP Membership - Jan Fagerholm: Member count as of 
April 21, 2012.       
	        Type	 Number   Percent
	      Regular	      28	      50.00
	      Senior	      24	      42.86
	      Student	        2	        3.57
	      Associate	        2	        3.57
                    Totals	      56	    100.00
Jan is planning to transition the membership database 
to Excel. 
VP Newsletter - Elsie Smith: Submission deadline:
April 21, Saturday midnight, March Newsletter 
May 19, Saturday midnight, June Newsletter 
VP Special Projects - Bayle Emlein: See Secretary’s 
report.
Webmaster - Diane George: Diane is planning to move 
the Web site to a new version of Joomla and make some 
adjustments to the look of the site and is working to keep 
the site accessible according to ADA standards. She would 
like recent photos to update the pictures on the Web site. 
If anyone has any to share, please send them to her. She 
will need to have the site down for a few hours during 
the transition. Diane and Jan will coordinate strategies 
for updating information on the Web site.
Jan will check with Sid about updated Clubhouse 
information for the Web site and Newsletter. 
Calendar: See the Web site for the latest updates and 
changes in SIG meetings.
The Mobile SIG is meeting, as is the Linux SIG. 
Programs -  
May: Diane will talk about the LDS volunteer project 
for indexing old census and other public records, such 
as draft records, for the genealogy site familysearch.org. 
Fund Raiser:  
May:  32 GB Lexar USB 2.0 Flash Drive. 
New Business: None.
Date and Time of Next Meeting: Saturday, May 19, 2012 
at 2:00 p.m., 28924 Ruus Road, Hayward. 
The meeting was adjourned at 3:10 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Bayle Emlein, Secretary 
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